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Bere Ferrers Parish Council
At a meeting of the Bere Ferrers Parish Council held in the Council Chamber, Bere Alston on Tuesday 29th November 2016. 
Present     
                                     Cllr. R. Leithall                             Chairman of Council     
                                     Cllr. M. Benson                
       Cllr. R. Maycock          



 Cllr. H. Boot-Handford                 Cllr. S. Munn    
                                   
 Cllr. D.M.A. Chapman                 Cllr. M. Page-Bailey

 



 Cllr. P. Dennis           
        
       Cllr. D. Pengelly
                                     Cllr. S. Hanson

       Cllr. R. Piper 

              
      



 Cllr. B. Lamb


       Cllr. G.R.Reed
891. Declaration of Interest.
Cllr. M. Benson declared an interest in the Neighbourhood Plan.
892. Chairman's Report.
At the Dog Field on 29th October we were lucky to have fine weather when a group of Councillors painted the Road Warden Tools Container in a less obtrusive camouflage colour. Seven conifer trees have also been planted alongside as a natural screen.
Then, on Friday 18th November we held the formal handover event of the trailer and tools for the Volunteer Parish Road Warden initiative with several photos taken to support promotion of the scheme. Councillor Philip Sanders represented Devon County Council, and other guests present included Mr. Victor Gough, and Cllr David Worth from our partnered Dartmoor Forest Parish Council.
Thanks to the efforts of Cllr. Lamb and other Councillors, we held a public event in the Parish Hall last Wednesday which was run as a drop-in session for people to find out more about the Volunteer Road Warden Scheme and the fund-raising effort to fund the Air Ambulance night landing facility to be located at The Down Recreation field (with Toby Russell on-hand to explain details). A very worthwhile event that persuaded 12 parishioners to sign-up with an interest in volunteering to take part in the Road Warden scheme (to add to the 4 or 5 Councillors that have already offered help), and that collected some very generous donations for the Air Ambulance appeal from people attending, plus £750 presented by Rev. Nick Law on behalf of the Belinda O'Flynn Trust.
The Southern Links meeting will be held this coming Thursday, at which we hope our TAP funding bid for £2,750 towards the Air Ambulance night landing project will be approved.
Parish Councillors attended the Remembrance Sunday events held in both Bere Ferrers village in the morning and Bere Alston in the afternoon.
Work has continued at the children’s playpark at The Down and all the new play equipment for this first phase is expected to be finish installed within the next fortnight.
The Parish Council’s Facebook page is up and running thanks to Cllr. Peter Dennis, and our Council’s logo electronic master has been re-mastered thanks to Cllr. Mark Page-Bailey
Mike Benson and the Bere Peninsula Plan Group are to be congratulated on having completed a first issue of our Bere Peninsula Community and Neighbourhood Plan. You will see that this is an agenda item tonight with the F&GP’s recommendation that this be approved by Council so that this may be submitted to West Devon Borough Council and hopefully on to public consultation as soon as possible. 
The next Full Council meeting is scheduled for Tuesday 13th December at the earlier time of 7-00pm. A reminder that this is expected to be a short meeting, to be followed our Christmas social.
893. Items of interest at the discretion of the Chairman. No action can be taken on these items.
1) Cllr. Lamb – Reported that the police attended yesterday and today at a certain book shop.
Cllr. Benson confirmed that Geoffrey Cox MP would be attending on Friday to see the shop   in question; also he will go on a visit to the Hub at Weir Quay.
2) Cllr. Benson – attended a meeting of HATOC today where discussions were had about the pot hole filler, 
                           they feel a large pallet should be bought and distributed to the Parishes but the product goes 
                           off in 6 months.

Yellow lines proposed for Bere Alston, Cllr. Benson does not think this will go ahead, we    need to take the winter to monitor and consider if there are issues with the gritter lorry but he suspected not.
Cllr. Lamb felt a letter should go to those residents concerned, asking them to park with caution to alleviate any problems.
894. To approve the minutes of Full Council meeting held on the 25th October as a true record and 
        taken as read.
         Cllr. Leithall proposed approval of the Full Council minutes, seconded by Cllr. Hanson.






SO RESOLVED
895. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Footpath & Environment meeting held on 1st 
        November and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Chapman proposed acceptance of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Benson.
Matters Arising
Minute 856 – the Clerk is awaiting a reply regards the drain on The Down and Cornwall Street, as to 
                      whether they are being cleaned by County.
Minute 859 – Reprinting Footpath Guide. The clerk has spoken to Steve Carreck who believes Mr.  
                       Slaughter may have the master copy of the guide.
Cllr. Chapman proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Hanson.






SO RESOLVED
896. To approve the and adopt the minutes of the Plans meeting held on 8th November and taken as 
       read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Piper proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Reed.
Matters Arising
Minute 862(1) – Cllr. Lamb thought we had agreed to write to West Devon to see what progress has been 
made regarding planning application for Bere Ferrers. Cllr. Benson thought it was agreed to    await any information he could find out and take back to planning.
Minute 862(2) – Clerk is awaiting a reply from John Doswell Devon County Highways.
Cllr. Piper proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Chapman.
SO RESOLVED
897. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Open Spaces Meeting held on the 8th November as a 
         true record and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
       Cllr. Maycock proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Boot-Handford.
Matters Arising
Minute 866 – Mr. Graham Fines the winner of the Eaon Wager Trophy could not attend this evening due to
            a prior engagement: invite him to next Full Council.
Minute 970 - Cllr. Pengelly reported the work would be finished by Friday as the company was delayed on 


the supply of an item.
The Clerk reported children climbing onto the pile of concrete and over the hedge into the play park as the Harris fencing has been moved and the concrete left in the open. Cllr. Pengelly stated that the concrete will be removed by the installers. The Chairman of Council asked Cllr. Pengelly if he could talk to the company and ask them to remove it asap.
The Clerk contacted Mark Beech about the wood chip for the play area, he has stated to top up the park up to 4``you will need 45m³. He has agreed a cost of £19 per m³ which equates to £855 for The Down play park. Cllr. Pengelly was asked if the contractors doing the play equipment would spread the bark, they have declined as they had to move the left over earth.
Cllr. Maycock proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Hanson.
SO RESOLVED
898. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Precept meeting held on 
        the 15th November and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Dennis proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Lamb.
Cllr. Dennis informed Council of this year’s preliminary precept which has been set at £63,532.
Cllr. Dennis proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Benson.
SO RESOLVED
899. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Finance and General Purposes meeting held on the 
      22nd November and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Dennis proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Munn.
Cllr. Dennis proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Munn.






SO RESOLVED
900. Internal Audit undertaken by Cllr. Maycock and Cllr. Munn.
Cllr. Maycock reported that 3 bills were chosen and followed through to the cheques, all was ok.
901. To approve Version 8 of the draft Neighbourhood Plan as per minute 888 of Finance & General
         Purposes meeting.
Cllr. Benson explained that he had amended the areas of the plan mentioned by Cllr. Lamb and Cllr. Hanson and presented the amended plan.
Cllr. Benson has hard evidence from the planning officer on windfall sites. Windfall sites are those not allocated and no control can be put on them, but once the Neighbourhood Plan is in place we will have the defence to defend against them.
Broad Park Road and Bere Ferrers are neither allocated sites they become windfall but once the Neighbourhood Plan is in place we could defend against them.
Discussion took place with the Chairman Cllr. Leithall giving his definition of windfall sites.
Cllr. Leithall could not see that the issue over windfall sites would give reason to not adopt the Neighbourhood Plan.
Cllr. Lamb still has concerns over the amount of houses. As the Local Plan has now become a Joint Plan and is still going on and is not as yet formalised should we go ahead with the Neighbourhood Plan.
Cllr. Boot-Handford feels that the quicker we can get the Neighbourhood Plan up and running the better, if we delay we shall be shooting ourselves in the foot.
Cllr. Piper is supporting Cllr. Lamb we should stall until the Joint Plan is up and running.
Cllr. Musgrave (WDBC) wanted to know what is the purpose of another consultation.
Cllr. Lamb proposed an amendment that in view of constraints we should postpone the decision on the Neighbourhood Plan until January and ask an officer to come along and explain it to us so we can make a clear decision, seconded by Cllr. Piper.
Cllr. Boot-Handford wished to speak against the amendment. She did not see any point in delaying, this is not a finished document.
Cllr. Leithall explained that this Council needs to take a vote on the proposed amendment.
Cllr. Dennis called for a recorded vote.
All in favour of amendment; Cllr. Lamb and Cllr. Piper (2)
All those against the amendment; Cllr. Dennis, Cllr. Munn, Cllr. Hanson, Cllr. Pengelly, Cllr. Benson, Cllr. Boot-Handford, Cllr. Page-Bailey, Cllr.Reed, Cllr. Maycock and Cllr. Leithall (10)
Abstentions Cllr. Chapman (1)
Motion failed.
Cllr. Leithall then asked that we take a vote on the original proposal to adopt Version 8 of the Neighbourhood Plan;
All in favour of adopting the plan; Cllr. Dennis, Cllr. Munn, Cllr. Hanson, Cllr. Pengelly, Cllr. Benson, Cllr. Boot-Handford, Cllr. Page-Bailey, Cllr. Reed, Cllr. Maycock and Cllr. Leithall (10)
All those against the adoption; Cllr. Lamb and Cllr. Piper(2)
Abstentions Cllr. Chapman (1)
Motion carried.
902. Report from Cllr. Lamb on Parish Road Group.
Cllr. Lamb stated that they have met as a group and all Councillors have had a copy of the minutes. There are two sections. Cllr. Maycock will deal with the Road Wardens’ duties, Cllr. Benson to deal with the present Lengthsman duties and he will deal with the Road Strategy Group.
Cllr. Maycock hopes to call another meeting soon as we had twelve people volunteered at the drop in. Victor Gough has only had 20 or so parishes signed up to the Road Warden Scheme he has £100,000 in the financial year so he has asked that those in the scheme to let him have a wish list and he will see what he can do. Cllr. Maycock would like extra tools and safety equipment etc.
Cllr. Benson felt the number of volunteers need to have some training sessions as to what they can and cannot do, we need to highlight and work out a programme.
903. Reports from Cllr. Benson on West Devon Borough Council and Devon Highways – Town and 
        Parish Council Conference.
Cllr Maycock and I attended this conference held in Buckfastleigh Town Hall on 16th of November. We were 
informed that DCC was facing a £20 million shortfall in Highways funding with £42 per resident being left to support the highway network, the largest in the country. We broke into a series of sessions with Cllr Maycock and I taking part in one on Community Mobilisation and how the Community Road Warden scheme would work. Although there were some who were reluctant to engage, many were interested in how their communities could engage and how this work could be funded.  Victor Gough explained that a pot of money was being created to enable community groups to purchase material and equipments and groups need to create a shopping list that could be sent to his department. He went on to discuss the roles and that small potholes could be filled with cold setting material that DCC would provide. Some of the conversation related to insurance as we in this council have discussed previously. The meeting was informed that parish & town councils could consider using Community Payback; those who have been convicted of an offence.
At the next session Cllr Maycock attended a session on Roadworks and I attended one on Drainage. At the drainage session we were informed that the top priority was houses adjacent to the highway. The salting network is vital and that local residents were vital as eyes and ears concerning highway issues. We were also informed that hedge cutting was the land owner’s responsibility except when there are highways issues such as site lines. The one concern was the clearing up after hedge cutting as these cuttings could block drains causing flooding. 

West Devon Borough Council Report.
Members have been attending workshops on the Joint Local Plan to discuss issues and related policies. The plan is going through consultation and should be going to examination in early 2017. Discussions on the Local Authority Controlled Company has also taken place with members and a Joint Steering Group together with South Hams has been working through issues. Work has been taking place in developing a planning site visit protocol enabling parish councillors to participate. The current waste contract runs out in April 2017. Work is ongoing on creating a new waste service, members and officer are actively engaged in the process.  
904. Follow up by Cllr. Musgrave on any other items of interest on West Devon Borough Council.
The T18 Review is ongoing with a working group looking to identify 'lessons learnt' rather than identifying blame. Senior Management and selected Members to be individually interviewed
The Standards committee at today's meeting expressed concerns that Neighbourhood Planning groups may need to be reminded to observe appropriate protocols and procedures in the planning process - adhering to the same rules that apply to Parish Councils. This is particularly relevant in making recommendations on development sites which may be close to one of the group's own residence.
Work continues on the joint strategic Our Plan. This was started 3-years ago but in another change of direction is now being developed as a joint plan in conjunction with Plymouth and South Hams. Recently we discovered that the borough did not have a 5-year land supply for housing which saw the Butchers Hill application in Tavistock consequently be approved on appeal. With N'hood plans being developed at the same time there is a growing danger of conflicting policies evolving. A very complex and untidy situation with the original Core Strategy identifying 4,400 houses to be built in the borough but now a situation where 3,200 houses are being identified as 'an emerging minimum' in the new Our Plan. In the meantime absolutely no progress being made on the 750 houses scheduled for Callington Road.

905. Funding towards the Devon Air Ambulance Night Landing Scheme.
Cllr. Lamb stated that from 4th November to now we have £2,603. We have applied for two grants, which leaves a balance of £35. The total is £6103-48 +VAT which is the cost of installing the equipment. Planning permission applied for and we should hear back by 5th January. Cllr. Lamb is intending to do a paper to F&GP next Tuesday that the Council accept MAT Contractors, subject to approval of the Parish Clerk and the Chairman that we have everything in place.
Cllr. Boot-Handford proposed a massive vote of thanks to Cllr. Lamb in getting the money together.
Cllr. Lamb said that any surplus collected would be passed on as a donation to Devon Air Ambulance.
906. Correspondence.
1) PCSO Greenwood – Crime Stats. - Here is a list of the following Crime Stats.
3 x Common Assault – Domestic Related
1 x Criminal Damage – garden shed damaged
1 x Use of threatening words and behaviour
1 x Drink Drive
1 x Burglary Barn Door
1 x Failing to stop after an accident.
2) Jonathon Hutchins Kier – Notification of Road Closure. To Whom This May Concern
Notification of Road Closure – Work Ref: LM501NC6245786 - on BROAD PARK ROAD, BERE ALSTON for 28/02/2017 to 06/03/2017.I am writing to inform you that KIER has applied for a road closure to complete SOUTH WEST WATER Utility works on BROAD PARK ROAD, BERE ALSTON.  These works, subject to approval from Devon Highways, will take place from 28/02/2017 to 06/03/2017. The area closed is from opposite 57 to opposite 60 BROAD PARK ROAD.
All Efforts will be made to maintain access to properties within the area of the closure and minimise disruption.
3) Rob Sekula – How do you use the Plymouth Sound and Tamar Estuaries? Survey Invite
Please can you pass this onto through your networks – and take the time to fill it in yourself!
Below is a message from the Marine Biological Association who is doing some work with us to gather information on how people use Plymouth Sound and Tamar Estuaries. 
Kaja Curry 
I would like to bring this online survey to your attention about recreational activities around Plymouth Sound and Estuaries on behalf of the Tamar Estuaries Consultative Forum (TECF). Could you please circulate this survey link amongst your club members/contacts.
The Marine Biological Association is currently undertaking research for TECF through Plymouth City Council, into how these waters are used for recreation. The results will help inform the management of these complex waters, so that the nature conservation interests are maintained and recreational activities can continue sustainably into the future.
As part of the research we have devised this questionnaire to collect information about the sport and leisure activities visitors participate in when they visit the Plymouth Sound and Estuaries area.
It should take no more than 10 minutes to fill in, and as a thank-you, there is the chance to win some prizes (include £50 of vouchers, an annual membership of the Marine Biological Association of the UK and a family ticket to the National Marine Aquarium  in Plymouth) through a draw. All data will be held by Plymouth City Council and used for TECF work only in accordance with the Data Protection Act. Data will not be passed onto third parties. 

You can access the survey here: https://www.surveymonkey.co.uk/r/TECF
 
The survey will be available between 18th of November and 30th of December 2016. 
     Clerk to pass on to Cllr. Reed Sailing Club.
4) Devon County Council – Community Composting and Recycling Centre’s Consultation.

We are consulting on two subjects in relation to Waste Management over the next few weeks and would like your comments on our proposals. Please go to Have Your Say https://new.devon.gov.uk/haveyoursay/ to read more. Please make your responses via Have Your Say or email waste@devon.gov.uk by 23rd December 2016.
The two subjects are: 
1. Proposed minor modifications to the Chargeable Waste scheme, vehicle restriction and non acceptable      waste  policies at Devon County Council’s Household Waste Recycling Centres and
2. Proposed change to the Community Composting Recycling Credit rate
Cllr. Lamb stated there is no Policy for Fly tipping; also there should be an exception for those in the Road Warden Scheme to be allowed to take any waste produced by them in this duty back to one site free of charge.
5) South Hams & West Devon Village Sustainability assessment framework – summary of consultation  
    responses.
Following the consultation that was held during October, your comments have been used to reshape the assessment framework.  The next stage is use this framework to complete an accurate assessment of the villages of South Hams and West Devon.
Please find attached the following documents:
Village assessment matrix consultation summary report
Village assessment for South Hams
Village assessment for West Devon
The next stage is short and simple – I would like you to check the assessments for the villages that you know, and let me know if you agree with the initial assessment score.  If you feel the score needs to be amended up or down, then a short justification for that will enable us to review the scores effectively and promptly.  Once we have agreed the assessments themselves, we can move forward and look at how these will relate to suggested housing growth for each settlement over the next plan period.
In order for the assessment to inform the emerging Joint Local Plan, and so that work can begin on housing numbers promptly, I would ask that all assessment reviews are completed and returned to Strategic.Planning@Southhams.gov.uk by Friday 9th December.
6) Greater Dartmoor LEAF – Olive Grove Organics, Brewery diversification have been awarded a LEAF grant of £8,753. 
7) WDBC – News Release. The Local Government Chronicle (LGC) has announced that South Hams District and West Devon Borough Councils have been short listed in the ‘Efficiency’ and ‘Business Transformation’ categories for the prestigious 2017 LGC Award. The Councils, who operate a shared service, have been shortlisted as finalists after a panel of LGC judges considered a record number of entries from local authorities across the UK.
8) For Information – Tamar Valley AONB News Bulletin.
9) The Clerk sought permission to pay the following accounts;
1. Beregen Ltd.- Hire of meeting room & Hall



£26.00
2. Endsleigh Gardens Nursery-Lleylandi, Compost, Watering can.
£58.64
3. Ricoh UK Ltd. – Photocopier rental and copies.


£82.31
4.   Direct 365 Online Ltd. – Smart one toilet rolls


£80.70
5.  Torridge, North, Mid & West Devon CAB. Donation.

£50.00
6.  Tavistock & District Transport Partnership – Donation

£50.00
Cllr. Benson proposed payment of the accounts, seconded by Cllr. Munn.
907. Questions from any members of the public present at the discretion of the Chairman.
1) Cllr. Benson reported that the bench at Weir Quay is rotted through, who is responsible is it AONB.
There being no further business the Chairman thanked members and members of the public for attending and closed the meeting at 9-20pm.
Signed this 13th day of December 2016.
Chairman………………………………..

